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The article below is a slightly
revised version of a paper published
in The George Wright Forum,
17:3(2000).

At a time of ever more
constrained finances and
increasing demands on state parks,
the support of a constituency with
a statewide focus on the health
and integrity of the system as a
whole can be critical.  This article
assesses Missouri’s experience
with statewide citizen groups --
especially, in the past two
decades, the Missouri Parks
Association.

Missouri has been called
“determinedly average” by one
pundit and “the forty-something
state” by the St. Louis Post-

Dispatch in a series of articles
about its low tax effort and poor
funding of education, welfare, and
other public services in
comparison with other states.  Yet
it has long been recognized as a
leader among the states in natural
resource conservation.  Today the
state has two highly respected
resource agencies, but historically
it won regard largely for its pace-
setting, highly professional
conservation department
generously funded since 1976 by a
one-eighth cent dedicated sales
tax.

State parks, however, are a
separate matter.  The earliest
parks had been acquired beginning
in 1924 by a legislative diversion of
25 percent of hunting and fishing
license fees, so upsetting

(See "Case" on Page 2)

MPA's first annual meeting in October, 1982, at Montauk State Park

sportsmen that when they organized in 1936 “to take fish and game out
of politics” they provided for a conservation commission with
responsibility for fish, game, and forests, but not parks.  Parks, led
thereafter by a park board, subsisted on meager public funding and grew
modestly through the generosity of individuals and agencies who
contributed fully two-thirds of park units and acreage over the years.
Missouri’s system, which includes historic sites as well as natural parks
in the mold of the national park system, attained high quality in its
representation of the natural and cultural diversity of the state, but it has
been only middling among the states in number of units and acreage and
until recently very low in funding per capita.

When state government was reorganized in 1972, the more powerful
conservation department, with its strong citizen allies, resisted being
swallowed in a super environmental agency, so Missouri ended up with
two agencies—the original conservation department and a new
department of natural resources for state parks, air and water quality,
and other environmental functions.  Despite the ferment of
reorganization, the 1970s were relatively good years for parks, with
dynamic young leadership creative in utilizing matching funds from the
federal Land and Water Conservation Fund to augment the system.

The crisis came in the early ’80s when federal funding dried up and
recession and inflation forced recisions in state support, leaving parks
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with a $7.7 million budget for 1982
that was only half what it had been
in the late ’70s.  To many
legislators and others, an obvious
solution was to transfer parks to
the relatively wealthy conservation
department, but citizens who had
worked so hard for the
conservation sales tax in 1976
were adamant against such a raid.
Park officials were concerned
about dilution of the more
preservationist mission and land
management philosophy of the
parks, and especially about what
would happen to historic sites and
other cultural resources in an
agency that had no experience
with or mandate to protect them.
The matter came to a head at a
statewide Audubon meeting when
the director of the park division, an
environmentalist with many
personal friends in attendance,
made a plea for citizen support of
another alternative—transfer of a
portion of the conservation tax to
the department of natural
resources to fund parks.

The resulting turmoil in the
meeting revealed to many present
their abject lack of understanding
of statewide park issues and
needs.  Everyone in the room had
visited individual state parks and
some were even members of
friends groups for particular parks
or historic sites.  But if they
thought at all about the park
division, they tended to view it as a
poor cousin of the conservation
department concerned primarily
with providing for camping,
swimming, picnicking and other
mass recreation; they had little
comprehension of the array and
quality of resources preserved in
the system as a whole or of the
values at stake in the current
crisis.  In truth, the park division
itself had not traditionally reached
out to environmental groups, but
rather to recreational user groups

and local organizations interested
in individual parks.  Audubon and
Sierra Club activists, like the
national organizations of which
they were a part, tended to focus
on the U.S. Congress and federal
land management agencies rather
than on state government.  On
state legislative issues they usually
worked through the Conservation
Federation, which dealt with a
wide range of issues but, when the
chips were down, almost always
supported the conservation
department.

The contention and uncertainty
in the meeting finally reached a
measure of resolution when
Charles Callison, former executive
vice president of the National
Audubon Society living in
retirement in Jefferson City, rose
to speak.  “You are doing a good
job with the parks and you need
help,” he told the director; “we will
see that you get it, but we are NOT

going to raid the conservation sales
tax.”  Callison’s idea of help was
to found a new citizen group
devoted solely to state parks—the
Missouri Parks Association
(MPA).  As a leader who had
developed the Audubon regional
structure and encouraged the
formation of hundreds of new local
chapters in previous decades, he
was a great believer in the power

of an alert, active citizenry, and he
also understood the importance of
a focused mission.  The new non-
profit organization, independent
and non-partisan, was dedicated to
the protection, enhancement, and
interpretation of Missouri state
parks and historic sites.  Callison
volunteered to edit the newsletter.

Leaders of the association saw
their initial challenges as twofold—
to educate Missouri citizens and
public officials about the nature
and mission of the park system and
to establish a consistent base of
financial support.  Fortunately,
park officials had devoted
considerable attention during the
darkest days of the funding crisis
to developing a clear understanding
among park staff of the three-fold
mission of the Missouri system—to
preserve and interpret the finest
examples of Missouri’s natural
landscapes; to preserve and
interpret outstanding examples of
Missouri’s cultural heritage; and to
provide healthy and enjoyable
outdoor recreation opportunities
consistent with its mission—and
they had undertaken conceptual
planning to lay the groundwork for
a prioritized program of
improvements should funds
become available.  But they had
barely begun to communicate these
efforts to the general public.

("Case" From Page 1)

MPA President Pat Jones conducted a board meeting at Watkins Mill in 1997.
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In a rush of enthusiasm MPA
began laying plans with park
administrators for an ambitious
color-illustrated book about the
nature and mission of the system
with essays on the special
contributions of each of the 75
parks and historic sites, somewhat
on the model of the early national
park portfolios that created the
mystique of national parks as
sacred places back in the 1920s.
They also began to work with
legislators, especially on a
promising proposal for a one-tenth-
cent sales tax to be split evenly
between parks and soil
conservation, both programs
administered by the department of
natural resources.  The plan was
obviously modeled on the state’s
conservation sales tax, but it was
more modest and combined an
appeal to urbanites (parks) with a
program for rural areas (soil); at
the time Missouri was second in
the nation in the severity of its
cropland erosion problem.

In tax-averse Missouri, there
would be no chance to secure
enactment of such a measure by
legislators, but in the throes of the
park and soil crises legislators
might be willing to approve a
resolution placing the measure on a
statewide ballot for Missouri
citizens to decide.  With the
Missouri Parks Association in
strong support and other citizen
organizations following its lead, the
measure won legislative approval
literally in the final hour of the
session, after amendment to add a
five-year sunset clause.  MPA
officers hosted a series of
meetings that summer with
conservation, agriculture, and
agency leaders to plan strategy for
a major public campaign for citizen
enactment of the tax, eventually
spearheaded by a new umbrella
organization, the Citizens

Committee for Soil, Water, and
State Parks.

While the campaign for the
parks and soils tax was underway,
the Missouri Parks Association,
now aware that its proposed book
on the parks would be a long time
in coming, sought to focus more
public and media attention on the
park system by hosting, in concert
with a wide array of other
cosponsoring organizations, what
they billed as the “First Missouri
Conference on State Parks.”  It
was a three-day event funded in
part by the Missouri Committee for
the Humanities, complete with field
trips to nearby parks and
workshops on park resources and
issues.  Realizing the importance
of a broader perspective on the
values at stake in the Missouri
system, MPA invited two
nationally known experts on state
parks—historian Robin Winks of
Yale University and Ney Landrum,
Florida park director and former
president of the National
Association of State Park
Directors—to keynote the
conference, taking them on a
whirlwind tour of ten
representative parks and historic
sites with park officials before the
conference.

After months of substantial
public education and media
spotlight on the parks, Missouri
citizens in August 1984 voted by
the narrowest of margins—only
1699 votes out of nearly a million
cast—to approve the tax.  Money
for the new tax would not even
begin to flow for nearly a year, and
only a few years after that it would
be necessary to return to the
voters for reauthorization, so it was
critical for the park division to plan
carefully for use of the initial funds
and for MPA to be vigilant in
defending use of the tax for its
intended purposes.  These

purposes, in true Missouri
conservative spirit, were primarily
“to take care of what we have,”
rather than substantially to expand
the system.  In the years to come,
MPA would spend far more time
and energy fighting against

inappropriate proposals than for

new parks.
As it happened, there would be

more new funds in the ensuing
years than anyone had
contemplated.  A state bond issue
for capital improvements that had
been kicked around in the
legislature for years at last became
available in 1985, after a change in
administration, and parks (because
of shrewd decisions by officials in
the depths of the funding crisis in
the early ’80s) would ultimately
reap nearly $60 million for visitor
centers and museums at a number
of units, upgrades of water and
sewer systems, roads and
campgrounds, and restoration of
historic structures.  Combined with
more than $13 million a year in
additional funds from the sales tax,
mostly for operations, the Missouri
system was poised for a
renaissance akin to that in the
CCC days of the 1930s.

The aura of sudden wealth
attracted an enormous array of
proposals for use of what became
known as the “park barrel,” the
trough of riches at which it was
supposed anyone could feed.
Proposals surfaced for urban storm
sewers and for local parks,
museums, golf courses, swimming
pools, zoos, and other projects that
could not possibly meet the test of
statewide natural or cultural
significance.  But each was in the
district of some legislator who
wanted his or her share, and MPA
was kept busy in the halls of the
capitol explaining the mission of
the system and the need to resist
diversions and use funds as the

(See "Case" on Page 4)
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voters intended.  Some proposals were more difficult
to fight than others because of the array of political
forces lined up on their behalf.  MPA failed to turn
back a $2 million diversion for a black community
center in Kansas City (it would be fourteen years
before an agreement was finally negotiated with the
city, under continued prodding by MPA, for the park
division to share in operating the center as a black
heritage museum and bona fide state park facility).
But on another high profile issue they were successful.
When the governor himself proposed use of $1.4
million in park funds to repair the exterior stonework
of the state capitol, park officials had no choice but to
acquiesce.  It remained for MPA to issue press
releases and rally other organizations in opposition to
the diversion.  Each victory in defense of the park
system added to the credibility of the organization and
made the next battle a bit easier.

Proponents of sundry worthy causes came out in
force when it came time to consider renewal of the
sales tax—so much so that there were proposals to
combine it with the conservation tax and increase the
total in order to fund more programs.  In an effort to
prevent tampering with the conservation tax, which
had no sunset, the conservation federation sided with
certain urban interests to promote a legislative
resolution enlarging the parks and soils tax, a proposal
that MPA feared would doom the tax to defeat at the
polls.  After two legislative sessions failed to enact a
satisfactory resolution, MPA and several other groups,
including soil conservation interests,
decided to mount an arduous
initiative petition campaign; it would
require the gathering of well over
200,000 signatures of registered
voters properly distributed across
congressional districts, in order to
place a simple renewal of the tax on
the ballot.  Following yet another
unsatisfactory legislative session
replete with tension among groups
working at cross purposes, the
federation and other organizations
finally joined the initiative petition campaign, and the
measure was  ultimately approved more than two to
one by the citizenry.   However parsimonious
Missourians might have been with their state
government, they were proud of their parks and willing
to support them.

A year after reauthorization of the parks and soils
tax, it was the featured case example of park funding
in a major national study of state parks funded by the
Conservation Foundation.  Generalizing from

experience with special funds in a number of states,
the study concluded:  “Perhaps the most important
lesson is that an earmarked fund does not put a park
system outside the political arena. . . .  It is rather a
fresh point of entry to raise the visibility of state parks,
air information about their condition and future
prospects, and build new alliances” (Myers 1989).
Indeed, the Missouri experience suggests that parks
are inevitably political because virtually every citizen
and public official feels some sort of personal stake in
at least certain parks or certain uses of parks; the
challenge is to create a vision for the system as a
whole guided by a clearly articulated mission that can
provide a basis for assessing the myriad issues and
proposals that arise, and to develop a constituency
committed to defending that mission and advancing the
vision.

In 1992, a full decade after the initial groundwork
for a color-illustrated book about the system, the
ambitious project came to fruition with the publication
of a handsome, large-format volume, Exploring

Missouri’s Legacy: State Parks and Historic Sites.
The new book—coupled with the presentation of the
parks themselves through new visitor centers and
museums, superb natural and cultural interpretation,
and upgraded facilities and stewardship—left little
doubt about the quality and integrity of mission of the
Missouri system by the mid-90s.  Because MPA had
been so closely involved in shepherding the project
from its inception and in raising funds to keep the price

within reach of ordinary
citizens and to provide
complimentary copies for
legislators and other public
officials, the organization
gained additional
credibility from the book
to augment that gained
from the passage,
renewal, and defense of
the sales tax.

Because parks are so
inevitably political and the

institutional environment within which they function is
so dynamic, the challenges for park systems and their
constituencies never abate.  In Missouri, although
MPA enjoyed some success in preventing diversions
of  park funds for inappropriate or non-park projects, it
was less successful in preventing internal siphoning for
various state services.  MPA helped the park division
to retain most of its general revenue funding after
initial passage of the sales tax in 1984; but after the
overwhelming vote to reauthorize the tax in 1988,

("Case" From Page 3)

(l-r) Parks book authors Roger Pryor, Charles

Callison, John Karel, Susan Flader and Oliver
Schuchard.
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legislative and executive officials
were determined to capture park
funding for other functions of state
government.  Within a few years
general revenue for parks had
disappeared, previously unbudgeted
expenses (such as staff benefits,
rent,  and certain administrative
surcharges) were now being
transferred to various agencies
from the sales tax fund, and parks
received no help from other state
funds in responding to the
extraordinary demands of the
Americans with Disabilities Act of
1991.  MPA could ferret out, tote
up, and publicize the losses—some
$7 million in general revenue and
$5 million in transfers annually,
plus an estimated $7 million in
ADA compliance costs—but it
was powerless to prevent them
(Heritage, 24 Feb 1993).  The
result was that even the growing
parks sales tax, by the mid-’90s
bringing in some $25 million
annually, was needed almost
entirely to fund current operations,
with little remaining for capital
improvements.

In preparation for yet another
initiative petition campaign for
renewal of the sales tax in the mid-
90s there was discussion of the
advisability of changing the 50:50
split between parks and soils on
the grounds that soil conservation
measures were now largely
installed on Missouri farms and
needed only to be maintained while
park needs continued to mount.
But the unwillingness of farm
interests to give up funds and the
demands of municipal interests for
any funds that might be available
led cooperating organizations once
again to advocate simple renewal
of the tax, which was again
approved two to one by voters in
November 1996.

Facing lean operating budgets
and a dearth of funds for capital
improvements, park officials

initiated a feasibility study for a
foundation with a full-time
executive director to promote and
facilitate major donations to the
park system.  MPA has 501©3
charitable status and has done
some fund-raising over the years
for its own projects, including the
park book, conferences, and an
urban outreach effort to bring inner
city youths to state parks, but it
does not have a salaried executive
director and it has never raised
funds for transfer to the park
system; it is supported primarily by
annual dues from nearly 2,000
members.  Discussions about the
proposed new foundation inevitably
raised the possibility that MPA
might be restructured to take on

more sustained fund-raising
functions, but there were concerns
whether its independent watchdog
role related to park issues and the
integrity and continuity of the sales
tax might thereby be compromised.
On the other hand, a new
foundation, if it sought membership
or annual gifts from ordinary
citizens, could drain membership
and support from MPA and imperil
its vital functions.

The dilemma, not yet resolved
in Missouri, has thrown into sharp
relief the differences in types of
constituency groups—park
foundations dedicated to raising

funds for system needs, such as
the well known California State
Parks Foundation; local friends
groups devoted to particular parks,
of which every state has examples;
user groups focussed on camping,
spelunking, ATVs or the like;
professional associations of
interpretive naturalists, historians,
or park administrators; citizen
organizations such as the Sierra
Club, Audubon chapters, historical
societies, or the Conservation
Federation of Missouri, which may
act on certain park issues; and
statewide watchdog groups
focused on the system as a whole,
such as the Missouri Parks
Association.

The experience of Missouri
suggests that there is a vital role
for an independent citizen
organization devoted to the system
as a whole.  Such an organization
may identify issues emanating both
from within and from outside of
the system and shape a
recommended course of action; at
times it may be necessary to
challenge administrators of the
system or to support a position
when officials’ hands are tied.  It
may assess proposals from interest
groups or legislators for new parks
or developments in existing parks
for their bearing on the mission and
viability of the system.  Though on
major issues there may be little it
can do on its own, a citizen
organization devoted primarily to
the park system can provide
leadership and gain support from a
wide array of other organizations
and individuals that collectively can
make a major difference for the
health and integrity of the system.
Above all, the Missouri experience
suggests that there is no substitute
for an alert, active citizenry.

The experience of

Missouri suggests

that there is a vital

role for an

independent citizen

organization

devoted to the

system as a whole.
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Ann Sligar, retired site

administrator, has written the first

book ever published about

Watkins Woolen Mill near

Lawson, Missouri. Released in

2002 by the Watkins Mill

Association, the book is entitled

Waltus Watkins and His Mill.

The Association is offering the

126-page book at the mill museum

bookstore, area bookstores, gift

shops, and selected banks in the

Kansas City area. The book sells

for $24.95 plus shipping and

handling.  Proceeds go to support

activities of Watkins Woolen Mill

State Historic Site.

PARK BRIEFS....

Thomas Hart Benton Home.
The National Trust for Historic
Preservation has chosen the
Thomas Hart Benton Home and
Studio State Historic Site in
Kansas City to join its Historic
Artists’ Homes and Studios group
of associate sites.  Representatives
of member sites meet for annual
workshops to discuss common
challenges and encourage creative
problem solving, and the sites are

eligible for planning and implemen-
tation grants administered through
the associate sites program of the
National Trust.

Wild Area Policy.  DNR
Director Stephen Mahfood ap-
proved a new Wild Area Policy
January 23.  The new policy was
developed after consultation with
MPA and other organizations
concerned about a park division
proposal to use trucks and

New Book On Watkins Mill Published

chainsaws, possibly in a commer-
cial logging operation, to remove
cedar trees in an effort to restore
glade areas in the Roaring River
Hills Wild Area (see Heritage,
November 2001).  The policy
elaborates on the brief policy
statement governing wild areas
approved by the DNR director in
1979 by reaffirming the
department’s commitment to the
paramount resource of wildness in
protected wild areas and requiring
the development of management
plans for each wild area by
broadly representative committees
and with opportunity for public
comment.  It provides for use of
the “Minimum Requirement
Decision Guide” of the Arthur
Carhart National Wilderness
Training Center as the standard
for determining the least intrusive
tools or techniques to reach
approved restoration or manage-
ment objectives consistent with
preservation of wilderness charac-
teristics and values.

Big Oak Tree State Park.
The Department of Natural
Resources on November 18 denied
the Corps of Engineers' request for
a Section 401 water quality
certification for the St. John's
Bayou/New Madrid Floodway
Project (see Heritage, April 2002)
because of disagreement among
federal agencies concerning the
mitigation plan for water quality
and wetlands in general and the
lack of a detailed, enforceable plan
for the protection of Big Oak Tree
State Park. There had been
discussion of submitting the issues
to an independent third-party
review by the National Academy
of Sciences, but the Corps chose
not to accept that option.  Instead
they appealed the decision to the
Missouri Clean Water Commission,
which voted January 29 to submit
the appeal to the Missouri State
Administrative Hearing Commis-
sion for a recommendation.

Sligar, now a resident of St.

Joseph, spent a year researching,

writing, and seeking out historic

photographs, maps, and graphic

materials. St. Joseph photographer

Megan Wyeth took many new

photographs for the book, which

tells the story of the Watkins

family, the nineteenth-century

textile mill, and the plantation that

surrounded it. The mill is located

off Missouri Route 92, seven miles

east of the Kearney exit from

Interstate 35, then north on County

Road RA in northern Clay County.

For further information, call the site

at 816-580-3387.

Campsite Reservations System Centralized

If you choose to reserve a campsite for the 2003 camping season,

you must use the new centralized reservation system. The Reservation

Center is open from 7 a.m. to 10 p.m. seven days a week, and you

can call toll free at 1-877ICampMO (1-877-422-6766). On-line

reservations are available 24 hours a day at www.mostateparks.com.

You may make your reservation six months to two days prior to your

arrival, and you may pay by credit card, debit card, check, money

order, camping coupons, or camping gift certificates. Some campsites

are available without reservations on a first-come, first-served basis.

However, Johnson's Shut-Ins State Park is 100 percent reservable.

Reservation fees are, as follows: $8.50 to make a reservation, $5.00

to change or cancel a reservation.
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MPA Celebrates 20th Anniversary

At MPA’s annual banquet in
New Madrid on Saturday, October
26, outgoing president Susan
Flader presented a slide lecture
summing up twenty years of
struggles and successes in building
support for Missouri state parks
(see article on page 1). The
following morning at the
membership meeting, newly
elected president Ron Coleman
gave her a ceremonial gavel,
symbolizing her continuing
leadership and service in the
organization. Other new officers
elected at the meeting were Carol
Grove, Vice President, and Terry
Whaley, Secretary. Eleanor
Hoefle will continue to serve as
treasurer.

MPA also elected four new
members to the board of directors.
Carolyn Gerdes of Springfield
has served on the city council and
various civic boards.  Deirdre K.
Hirner, also of Springfield, has
extensive experience in planning
and policy-making for
environmental agencies. Glen
Gessley of Jefferson City was
director of planning and assistant
to the director from 1992 until he
retired in 2002 after a thirty-year
career in state parks. Frank
Sebree of Kansas City is an
attorney specializing in mergers
and acquisitions, general corporate
law, and real estate. Current board
members Clark Allen and Karen
Haller have agreed to serve for a
second three-year term. Rotating
off the board after their second
terms are Jim Goodnight, Greg
Iffrig, and Barbara Lucks.

In other business, the MPA
board also approved a contract with
the Jefferson City firm of Madsen
and Wright (LuAnn Madsen and Phil
Wright) to help with legislative
relations and education concerning
park funding needs and the
upcoming need for renewal of the
Parks and Soils Sales Tax.

Members attending the annual
meeting discussed various

challenges facing the state’s
extreme southeastern region. State
Representative Lanie Black,
speaking at Saturday’s banquet,
summed it up nicely. “You’re in
the Bootheel,” he said, “And the
Bootheel is different.” The only
part of the state that produces
cotton and rice, the Bootheel
remains predominantly agricultural,
retains distinct ties to Southern
culture, and has a very significant
African-American community.
Drainage and flood control have
altered the natural environment,
creating challenges for the 21st

century.
On Saturday morning and

afternoon, members discussed
Bootheel issues and
toured parks and sites in
the area, winding up at
Big Oak Tree State Park,
which contains a last
surviving remnant of
bottomland forest in the
region. In a shelter at the
park, local property
manager Marty Hutchison
and levee district attorney
Lynn Bock spoke in favor
of the New Madrid
Floodway-St. John’s
Bayou Project, which would
control flooding but could have a
dramatic impact on the hydrology
and ecology of the park. Using a
map of proposed acquisitions
prepared by the Corps of
Engineers, they articulated the
need for increasing the size of the
park in order to protect its
vegetation and wildlife. Liz
Anderson, editor of the Charleston
Enterprise-Courier and a long-time
park supporter, argued during a
colloquium Saturday morning that
the park was in trouble in any
case, with or without the St. John’s
Bayou Project, and something had
to be done. Along with the other
speakers, she emphasized that
there was strong local support both
for preserving the park and for the
flood control project.  State

Senator Bill Foster of Poplar Bluff,
chair of the Agriculture,
Conservation, Parks and Tourism
Committee, also spoke in favor of
the project.

Continuing the discussion on
Sunday morning, John Karel noted
the high level of local interest in
the park and wondered if MPA
could build on this. Division
director Doug Eiken expressed a
desire to come to some kind of
agreement with the levee district.
What is needed, he said, is a
corridor connecting the river to the
park and sufficient land for the
larger footprint of the proposed
ring dam at the start of the project.
The members generally supported

an effort to build relationships that
would ultimately lead to protection
of Big Oak Tree.

In his annual State of the Parks
address on Saturday, Eiken
reported that annual revenues are
up, but not as much as expected.
The division has raised camping
fees by $2.00 per night with the
proceeds earmarked to upgrade
electrical hookups and improve
campgrounds. Beginning in 2003,
the division is implementing its new
centralized campground
reservation system.  State park
visitation remained steady in 2001
at approximately 18,000,000 visitor
days. Parks have benefited, he
said, from the Division of
Tourism’s campaign to keep
Missourians in Missouri.

(l-r) Dan Drees, Lynn Bock, Marty Hutchins, Doug
Eiken and Clark Allen review a map of the St. John's
Bayou Project at Big Oak Tree State Park.

(See "20th" on Page 8)
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MPA honorary director Pat
Jones and her late husband Ted
are being honored at the new state
park at the confluence of the
Missouri and Mississippi Rivers,
which will be named the Edward
“Ted” and Pat Jones-Confluence
Point State Park.  Pat was feted at
a ceremony held in conjunction
with the State Park Advisory
Board Meeting in Jefferson City
January 10, at which MPA
President Ron Coleman and
several directors were also
present.

The new park, which is
currently under development and is
expected to open to the public in
2004 in time for the 200th

anniversary of the Lewis and Clark
Expedition, will serve as a link in
the cross-state Katy Trail State
Park, for which Ted and Pat Jones
provided the initial funding to
acquire and develop the M-K-T
Railroad corridor into a highly
popular hiking and biking route.  In
the years since her husband’s
death in 1990, Pat Jones has
continued her devotion to the state
park system, serving as an MPA
director and as president from
1996-97, as a member of the initial
board of the new  Missouri State
Parks Foundation, and as a

New Confluence Point Park Honors Ted and Pat Jones

constant advocate and angel for
the Katy Trail.

The new state park at the
confluence includes an initial 202
acres (the actual point of land)
purchased with the help of the
Danforth Foundation, 515 acres of
additional land leased to DNR by
the Metropolitan Park and
Recreation District, and 350 acres
purchased through a $1 million
North American Wetlands
Conservation Act grant
administered by the U.S. Fish and
Wildlife Service and Wildlife
Forever.  The wetlands grant,
designed to acquire, preserve and
develop wetland ecosystems, was
the result of an application
submitted by a group of thirteen
local, state and federal agencies
and private organizations joined

together as the Lewis and Clark
Floodplain Heritage Partnership.
In a creative private-public
partnership, both the MPRD and
wetlands parcels were acquired
and held by River Network and,
later, the Western Rivers
Conservancy with the help of an
interest-free loan from the
Danforth Foundation until other
funds could be secured to bring
them into public ownership.  Both
acquisitions were finalized in
agreements signed December 30,
2002.  Watch for a future
Heritage article on an array of
Lewis and Clark Bicentennial
projects in the state park system.

("20th" from Page 6)

(l-r) First lady Lori Holden, Pat Jones,
Kay Dusenbery of the Danforth Founda-
tion, DNR Director Steve Mahfood and
DSP Director Doug Eiken.

Other speakers at the Saturday
colloquium included Jim Sanders,
National Park Service coordinator
for Missouri, who reported on
recent developments at NPS sites;
Bonnie Stepenoff, who discussed
noted Bootheel farmer Thad
Snow’s views on flood projection
and race relations in the region in
the 1920s and ‘30s; and Booker
Rucker and Dan Drees, who
offered perspectives on cultural
and natural heritage issues in the
Bootheel.


